
Hextable Parish Council

Minutes of the Meeting of Hextable Parish Council held on 17th September 2018, commencing at 7.30pm at The Parish Office, College Road, Hextable.


PRESENT

In the Chair

Councillor D Kitchener
Councillors
D Morris, K Varnham, C Bower, E Leaver, R Smith, W Stoneham, E Kattenhorn & M Fittock
In Attendance

25 Members of the public signed in 

Kent County Councillor Michael Horwood 


Parish Clerk

APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Kent County Council Community Warden Paul Sharrad 
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

None
MINUTES

Resolved 
that the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 23 July 2018 be 
18/0834
received, agreed and signed 

Proposed by Cllr Kitchener. Seconded by Cllr Stoneham.

6 Cllrs voted for the minutes. Cllr Fittock voted against and asked for his vote to be recorded.
Motion carried.
Resolved 
that the Minutes of the Audit & Finance Committee Meeting held on 21 May 2018 be 
18/0835
received, agreed and signed 

Proposed by Cllr Varnham. Seconded by Cllr Kitchener.

Unanimous.
ANNOUNCEMENTS FROM THE CHAIR

Welcome to tonight’s meeting, the first since our summer break.  I hope residents enjoyed the hot summer.   After the prolonged dry period it’s good to see the village green is now looking green once more.  The dry weather did mean that the seeding of the ground either side of the new path, and the planting of the new bed on the village green has had to be delayed, so we hope to be able to get on with that over the next few weeks.
On Friday 24th August, I attended the Annual 1812 night held by Swanley Town Council.  The entertainment provided by the Rock Choir and Eynsford Concert Band were excellent.  It was unfortunate that the rain didn’t quite hold off, but in true British spirit, many people braved the heavy rain to watch the fireworks at the end, which as usual were spectacular.      
Our consultation to seek initial views on some hypothetical options for the future of the Parish Complex, started with the open event on Monday 10th September, which was well attended.  

558
This consultation will remain open to residents of the village to indicate their preference of the five options until 1st October, and since last Monday, we have been receiving a good number of paper returns in the parish office.  We have engaged with an independent partner, Lakes Market Research, to validate, collate and summarise the results on our behalf, and when the final results are in, members will review the feedback.  Of the responses provided on the night, the early indication from Lake’s reported that the feedback on the night was mixed, with each of the options receiving support.  The consultation is continuing with paper responses being accepted in the Parish office until 1st October, so we won’t receive the full details until around mid-October.  We would like to hear views from as many of our residents as possible.    
This exercise is only designed to get some initial thoughts and ideas that would help members of the council decide on the future of the parish complex, and a direction as to what people want.  This is a very reasonable approach to enable the council to best represent the views of the people we serve.  Clearly, if one of the options to develop the site were to be progressed, this option will be carefully costed first, in order to ensure it could provide sufficient funds for any replacement facilities that were necessary to relocate.  We have only engaged the community to ask for their views at this stage – we haven’t decided on anything.  There will no doubt be suggestions that we haven’t even thought of – so all feedback is valuable.    
Some of the initial feedback also included a concern that not enough residents had attended to give their opinion.  We hope to address this with the extended consultation.  However, it would be appropriate to ensure that once a recommendation is made by members of this council to progress an option, that we would develop the full proposal (including details of any new facilities that we need to provide), and then put this worked option to every household to simply vote yes or no on it.   

There is no rush to conclude this – it’s overall objective is to ensure that we provide sustainable and modern facilities fit for the future that supplement to the overall community facilities in the village.  This exercise is something for the elected members of the new council to look at post May 2019.

Report from Paul Sharrad, KCC Community Warden – no report given as unable to attend
Update from Kent County Councillor. KCC are setting their budgets for next year, they have to find another £30million pounds of savings in the next financial year. There are several things that will be looked at for the cuts. One of which is to charge businesses for taking rubble and plasterboard to the household waste recycling centres which is currently being done in Essex, Surrey and East Sussex. There is consultation on line for this and I would urge everyone to go online and complete it. 

The cherry trees in St David’s Road have been brought to my attention again by a parish councillor, the tree warden for KCC has been to inspect them. Unfortunately, there are several there are either dead or dying. I intend to replace these out of my members allowance but they may not be able to go in exactly the same place due to utilities works, which may have caused the damage to them in the first place.
The waste bins on the former Hextable School playing fields had been reported to me as overflowing again, I had requested these be checked on a regular basis but this has not been done, I will be keeping an eye on that – they have been emptied today. 
We did a speedwatch initiative on Lower Road, I am awaiting the results of that. I have asked PCSO Laura Morris to carry out speed checks on Lower Road, unfortunately she has received abuse whilst doing these – but the offenders have received visits by police officers for this.

I am also looking into the general safety for parents and children getting to Hextable Primary School. I am in talks about getting the crossing patrol (lollipop person) back again but the school will have to part fund this, so I will be discussing this with the headteacher.

Cllr Horwood then took questions. 
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Update from Sevenoaks District Councillors. –
Cllr Morris reported that as Chair of the Licensing department she had been asked to write a small piece for the Sevenoaks Chronicle about online gaming.
The Call for Sites consultation ended on 10th September, this will be discussed at the Planning Policy meeting in November.
Cllr Kitchener reported that local people are being urged to fill in a short survey about their priorities for local services and in doing so could win £100 in shopping vouchers.  
Sevenoaks District Council is reviewing the Community Plan, which creates a long-term vision for the District and sets out the community’s priorities for local public and voluntary services.
The Plan will be delivered by the District and County Councils, the health service, the police, the fire service and housing associations, together with voluntary groups, businesses and faith communities.  To complete the survey and take part in the prize draw, visit www.sevenoaks.gov.uk/consultations   
The survey is open until 5pm on Wednesday 24 October 2018.
PUBLIC QUESTION TIME

Sue Hall, Dawson Drive asked what the council will do when the data from the consultation regarding possible development of the parish complex has been collated if there are not many responses.

Cllr Kitchener advised that once the report has been received from the marketing company HPC will have to make a decision as to whether to extend the deadline or if something else is needed in order to get more responses if the numbers are low.
MEMBER QUESTION TIME

None

REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES 
Audit & Finance Committee

Nothing to report at present – meeting to be arranged for October
Open Spaces Committee

We have bikes using the newly gravelled entrance to village green as a skid area which is tearing up the gravel. The new flowerbed and the grass seeding will be done once the pond refurbishment in Hextable Gardens is completed.
Facilities Committee

Cllr Morris, Cllr Kitchener and the Clerk had a meeting with the new committee chairman and treasurer of Hextable Village Pre-school in the summer. A committee meeting will be taking place in October.
Personnel Committee

The meeting is due to take place in October.

Communications Committee

We delivered a newsletter to the residents at the beginning of September. There is a money left in the budget to prepare an information sheet regarding the options for developing the parish complex once the consultation results have been collated.
Feedback from open Event

Resolved

that the Clerk digest the report when it is received from Lake and pass it on to
18/0836

members. Conclusions to be noted at Full Council and passed to new members 



In May 2019.




Cllr Kitchener proposed. Cllr Smith seconded.




Unanimous
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Disposal by KCC of the playing fields at the former Hextable School
Resolved

that the parish Council objects to any development of the tennis courts as 
18/0837

outlined on the notice displayed behind the fence other than for car parking



for the Howard Venue which would not be sustainable without adequate parking




facilities. This is not part of the school footprint for development as outlined in 

the Local Plan and is already a village amenity as it is rented out for use as parking. 

Cllr Kitchener proposed. Cllr Varnham seconded.




Unanimous

Correspondence - noted
· Letter received from New Town Tigers FC advising that they have now officially changed their name to AFC Unity.

Planning Applications

SE/18/02263/FUL. Land East of 60 to 64 Dawson Drive. Erection of 3 dwellings and associated garages and parish council office building. Alterations to access roads.
Unable to send comments due to conflict of interest 

Firstly, the site is privately owned developable land.  It is not publically owned amenity land like some of our green spaces the parish maintain, so just like every piece of developable land in the country, it is a site that is subject to the statutory planning process.  I can also confirm that this site is within the built confines of Hextable and it is not within the Green Belt, nor allocated as open space in current policies.  SDC planners also recognise the site had remained overgrown for many years, that was not maintained or actively used for a long period of time.   
The landowner seek to exercise their right to develop this site, and as I have reported previously, they have approached the parish council to very kindly offer a part of the site at the front as a potential location to provide a new parish office for our community use.  The application is for 3 houses and an allocation for an office building – should the outcome of the options decide that a new parish office is needed, this is an option we could progress.  The application that has been made meets all the criteria of the current local policies, except for some minor adjustments in positioning adjacent to existing properties.         
The current application site is for a scheme that is a low density development.  Policy SP7 of the Core Strategy would seek to achieve a density of 30 dwellings per hectare, but LP07 which regulates this type of infilling, would allow for a density of a scale and nature of development appropriate to the village.  The proposed application provides a density of 16 dwellings per hectare – alongside a density of 35 dph in the adjacent Dawson Drive development – equating to half the number that could be supported on this site.  
There are no specific planning objections that apply to this application.        
SE/18/02067/OUT. Former College Road Nurseries, College Road. Outline application for the replacement of the existing garden centre with a residential development with some matters reserved.









Concerns sent
SE/18/02373/LDCPR. 9 Plantation Road. Formation of rooms in room space with the formation of rear dormer and installation of velux rooflights to the front elevation. Partial demolition of chimney.
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SE/18/02421/DETAIL. 23 Egerton Avenue. Details pursuant to condition 4 (Landscaping scheme) of planning permission: SE/17/01677/FUL.

SE/18/02447/DETAIL. 23 Egerton Avenue. Details pursuant to condition 5 (Details for the storage of waste for both dwellings, including the design and position of any storage facilities for refuse and recycling) of planning permission: SE/17/01677/FUL.

SE/18/02448/DETAIL. 23 Egerton Avenue. Details pursuant to condition 6 (Scheme of reasonable avoidance measures for reptiles on site) of planning permission: SE/17/01677/FUL.

SE/18/02448/DETAIL. 23 Egerton Avenue. Details pursuant to condition 7 (Enhance biodiversity) of planning permission: SE/17/01677/FUL.

SE/18/02448/DETAIL. 23 Egerton Avenue. Details pursuant to condition 10 (Electric vehicle charging point for the new dwelling) of planning permission: SE/17/01677/FUL.

SE/18/02395/LDCPR. 14 Durant Road. Dropped kerb.

SE/18/02396/LDCPR. 10 Durant Road. Vehicle crossover.

SE/18/02631/HOUSE. 24 Mabel Road. Demolition of existing garage/store room and chimney. Modifications to roof structure to facilitate erection of two storey side extension and loft conversion to habitable space including dormer windows. Alterations to fenestration. Associated landscaping works. Widening of driveway access.


No comment
SE/18/02763/HOUSE. 25 Herbert Road. Demolition of existing chimneys to facilitate loft conversion to habitable space including new dormer window and rooflights. Alterations to fenestration.








No comment

      To note:

SE/18/01865/FUL. Malyons House, College Road. Demolition of existing single storey office building and erection of new building to provide two no. 1 bedroom flats and two no. 2 bedroom flats with associated parking at ground floor level.
         Application withdrawn
SE/18/02196/HOUSE. 219 Claremont Road. Extension of the existing ground level deck so it is level with the existing pool area and covers the width of the garden – providing space for a built in seating area with planters.





        Granted

Progress and Information – All Noted

1 Free Family Fun Day on 9th August had to be held in the Village Hall due to the weather –it was still very well attended despite the bad weather. Special thanks to AFC Unity for providing refreshments. The Chairman of the District Council, Cllr Pat Bosley, attended for some time during the day.
2 The annual ROSPA safety report on the play equipment in the village has now been received, no problems were reported.

3 HPC staff have painted the black bollards in the centre of the village as they were looking tatty. They also painted the SDC bin outside the post office so it now looks as smart as the bollards.

4 HPC held an Open Event at The Howard Venue on Monday 10th September for Hextable residents to view and make comments on the options for the possible development of the parish complex.
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5 Works to the pond in Hextable Gardens are progressing, HPC groundsmen hope to be finished by the end of September – weather permitting, please feel free to ask them what they are doing if you see them working there.

6 Hextable Hub are organising a Christmas Fair/ Carols on the Village Green with a provisional date of 15th December (TBC)

Schedule of Accounts for payment –
 It be noted that:

a. The schedule of accounts paid is £37,066.32
b. The available balance at the Santander Bank as at 17 September 2018 is £46,442.38
c. The balance at the Nat West as at 1 September 2018 is £124,057.73
The meeting closed at 8.52pm
Chairman                                              
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